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PARENT HANDBOOK

Dear Parents,

Welcome to the Brockville Montessori School. We are pleased you have chosen this school for your child’s preschool experience. As a parent or guardian, you are certainly interested about the early start that your child will get prior to starting their formal education in grade 1.

Brockville Montessori School promotes health, growth, and learning while accommodating the needs of individual children. Parents are encouraged to visit classes during the school year. In order for interested parents to gain greater understanding of our philosophy and program, we provide parent education evenings. These evenings consist of a presentation on one or two of the five core areas of the classroom and an opportunity for questions & answers regarding the materials and the curriculum in general.

HISTORY AND OPERATION OF BROCKVILLE MONTESSORI SCHOOL

The Brockville Montessori School was established in 1976 as an independent school for children between the ages of 2 ½  and 6 years. It offers a complete educational program for the preschool child. The school is now, as of July 1st 2011, privately owned and operated by Mary Jane Leslie and Erica Swirsky. It is licensed by the Ministry of Education. The children enrolled are given individualized instruction and the opportunity to develop to their full potential – intellectually, physically, emotionally and socially. Our educational institution presently offers a five day / week full day program and a five day / week half day (morning) program.

PHILOSOPHY

The classroom is a prepared environment that allows children to meet their needs through individual spontaneous activities.  The children work intently with self-correcting materials to build concentration and self-discipline, while learning skills progressively.  Class time involves individual, small group or whole class activities.  Most of your child’s time will be spent working independently or with a friend in the following five areas of Montessori class:  Practical Life, Sensorial, Cultural, Language and Mathematics.

PARENT INVOLVEMENT

Parents have the opportunity to be involved in many events the school puts on, as well as volunteer for fieldtrips. If you are unable to volunteer your time for activities organized by the school, there are many other ways you can contribute that would be greatly appreciated (donation of classroom “wish” list items, playground toys etc). 
NEWSLETTER AND CALENDAR

A school calendar for the year will be supplied. The calendar includes PD days, field trips, special events and classroom information.  In addition, newsletters regarding school activities and general news are distributed by the Directresses.

STAFF 

The school is licensed by Ministry of Education and must follow their requirements for an 8:1 ratio of children to teachers.

Currently there is one classroom, with two qualified Montessori Directresses, or one qualified Montessori Directress and one Assistant. Any additional staff is selected by the owners of the school.
French language begins in October usually two times a week and is provided by two French teachers. The children also have a yoga class once per week. 
To ensure continued quality education for the children, the Directresses periodically upgrade their skills by attending conferences and refresher courses. 
As of March 1, 1995, as required by the Ministry of Education, all staff and volunteers working in the classroom are subject to a criminal reference check to ensure the safety and security of the children.

AGE OF CHILDREN

Brockville Montessori School is licensed to accommodate children aged 2 ½ to 6  years. There are a maximum of 16 children in the classroom. All children must be toilet-trained by the first day of school. 

DAYS AND HOURS OF OPERATION

The school year runs from September to June, excluding holidays and PD days (see school calendar).

Morning drop off is 8:30 - 8:45 am. 
Pickup is at 11:45am - 12pm for AM only students. 
Pickup for full day students is 3:15 - 3:30 pm.

Early Care(7:30am - 8:30am) 
After Care – Full Day Students (3:30pm - 5:30pm) 
Please be considerate of the staff’s time when dropping off and picking up. The school has waived the late pick up fee this year. However, if it becomes common that children are not picked up on time we will have to reinstate the $20 charge for everyone. We appreciate your cooperation with this matter. 
If your child is going to be absent for the day, or if you will be delayed, a simple courtesy call to the school would be appreciated.

ARRIVAL AND PICKUP

Drop off time is 8:30-8:45am and children will be greeted at the classroom door by a Directress or assistant. 
The school is responsible for the safe release of your child.  As a result, unless otherwise arranged, children will not be released to any person other than those specified by the parents/guardians on the application form or the authorized pick up list.

FEES

The tuition fees are reviewed annually by the owners of the corporation and can be paid monthly or by term.

Half day school………………………. $520.00 per month (1 of 10)

Full day school………………………..$820.00 per month (1 of 10)

Half day school……………...$2600.00 per term (1 of 2)

Full day school………………$4100.00 per term (1 of 2)

Early Care……………………$5.00 per use

Late Care…………………….$10 per use

*Tuition fees are non-refundable for the terms September to January and February to June after the commencement date of the term.

**There is a 5% sibling discount applied to the lower tuition.
EXTENDED CARE

Extended care for the 2013-2014 year is available from 7:30-8:30am (Early Care) for a cost of $5 per use which will be billed monthly. Late care is offered from 3:30pm-5:30pm for a cost of $10 per use. 
For children attending the Full Day Program, class time ends at 3:15pm with a grace period of 15 minutes until 3:30pm. 
EARLY AND LATE CARE MUST BE BOOKED IN ADVANCE 

Please talk to Mary Jane, Erica or Bonnie if you require early and/or late care to discuss a schedule so proper staffing can be ensured. 
Thank you.
BEHAVIORAL MANAGEMENT STATEMENT

Children are disciplined in a positive manner and at a level that is appropriate to their actions and ages in order to:


promote self-discipline


ensure health and safety


respect the rights of others


maintain equipment

The BMS does not permit anyone on the premises including staff, students, parents and volunteers:


spanking or other forms of corporal punishment


verbal abuse/harsh or degrading measures of punishment

ADMISSION POLICY

Upon receipt of your child’s completed application and enrollment fee:

1.
You will be notified that your child has been accepted into the Program.  Admission is on a first come, first served basis.  If you accept the admission your enrolment cheque will be cashed at that time.  If you choose not to accept the admission, your enrolment cheque will be returned to you.  Please note there are no refunds once the admission has been accepted.

2.   Your child’s record of immunization must be forwarded to the School by the first day of class. Failure to do so will result in your child not being admitted into the classroom.       

DEMISSION POLICY

The demission policy will be used if a child is displaying behaviours which endanger the health, safety and security of the other children or staff.

After the following steps have been taken, a child may be asked to leave the Program:

1.
The staff has exhausted all teaching resources at their disposal and there are no reasonable methods of program accommodation.

2.
Discussion has been held with the parents to find possible solution within the Program.

3.
Failure to pay two payments will result in termination of the Program.

The school reserves the right to discharge a child if continuation of the program is not in the best interest of the child or the school.

Please refer to the Policy Manual, which is on location at the school, for complete details of the Brockville Montessori School policies and procedures. 

HEALTH

The Day Nurseries Act stipulates that prior to admission, each child must be immunized according to the local Medical Officer of Health. Each child is also required to have a medical certificate completed annually, on file.  

The staff carry out regular health inspections of the children and follow the Department of Health regulations.  A CHILD MAY BE REFUSED ADMITTANCE/REQUIRE A PHYSICIAN’S NOTE IF ANY OF THE FOLLOWING ARE NOTICED:  Unusual skin rash, fever, red and irritated eyes, heavy mucous, unusual infectious sores or any other suspected communicable disease.  An ill child does not function well at school and may infect other children.  Please be prepared for care at home when necessary.

If a child is sent to school requiring a prescription medication, it is the responsibility of the parent of the child or guardian to come to the school to administer the medication.

TRANSPORTATION/PARKING

Transportation to and from school is the responsibility of the parents.  Some of our parents arrange car-pooling amongst themselves.

Parking is permitted in the parking lot in front of the school building, off Park Street as well as along Pine and Park street. Please exercise necessary diligence and strict child supervision while using the school parking lot.

EMERGENCY EVACUATION

In case of an emergency evacuation, the staff will walk the children to the park on the corner of Park and James.
CLASSROOM PROGRAM

The class program consists of an independent work period and small/large group period (circle time, stories etc.)  A daily schedule for the school year is provided separately.

SPECIAL GUEST VISITS

Occasionally there are special guest visits to the classroom (i.e. doctor, dentist, and musician).

FIELD TRIPS

Field trips outside of the classroom are held during the year and are sometimes based on a theme (such as Fall Harvesting).  Dates, permission slips and fees are sent out at least one week prior.  The trips provide enrichment experiences for the children. The school asks for 2 parent volunteers on most field trips (who must submit police checks). The children travel by school bus for the trips. 
PLAY AREA

Occasionally, the play area is used for outdoor circle time. If outdoor circle time overlaps dismissal, you may pick up your child in this area.  

All children attending the full day program play outside after lunch for an hour. Please provide appropriate clothing for the weather.  During the cold weather season the children will often be dressed in their outdoor clothing when you arrive to take them home as they will be practicing independent dressing. 
CLOTHING AND POSSESSIONS

All families are asked to please provide a change of clothes for their child (in the event of spills from learning materials) in a bag and each article of clothing labeled with the child’s name.  Please leave an extra pair of shoes for indoor use during winter weather.   

Children may bring items they find in nature for show and tell which is held occasionally. However children bringing toys, candy or other personal items to school will be asked to leave them behind.

INCLEMENT WEATHER

It will be at the Directress’ discretion to cancel school in the case of poor weather conditions and the parent’s responsibility to call the school to confirm cancellation.  

PARENT / TEACHER INTERVIEWS

There are three sessions of Parent / Teacher interviews held in November, February and June. These interviews allow parents to discuss their child’s progress and any other questions parents might have. Sign up sheets will be provided.
PARENT NIGHTS
Parent nights will be offered throughout the school year. They will include discussions of the learning materials in all 5 areas of the classroom. We strongly encourage parents to attend these evenings as they help you understand what your children are doing at school every day and are a nice chance to socialize with other parents. 
COMMUNICATION 

Communication between parents and teacher is vital. If any concerns arise, please contact the Directresses and a personal meeting can be set up. 

The work your child has completed will be sent home monthly. Any parent notices etc will be handed out at drop off or dismissal time.  
CLASSROOM OBSERVATIONS

Parents are invited and encouraged to observe the classroom in November and February. A sign-up sheet will be provided. It is important that parents visit the classroom once a semester so that they will gain insight into what their child is working on and how the classroom operates. Parents will be invited to sit quietly in the classroom to observe the atmosphere and activities of the regular day. 

PARENT LENDING LIBRARY

There is a lending library, located in the cubby area of the school, available for parents interested in taking books home.  There is a maximum lending period of two weeks per book at any one time.  Parents are asked to sign out in the book provided. 

BULLETIN BOARD

Notices are posted on the bulletin board in the hall.  It is the parents’ responsibility to read all information.

SNACK AND LAUNDRY LIST

Each day a nutritious snack and drink are provided for the children.  Please inform the staff of any food allergies your child may have.  Parents provide snack for a one week period usually two or three times during the school year.  Parents are asked to do the class laundry as the school does not have laundry facilities.

A rotating snack and laundry list is distributed at the beginning of the school year.

Class laundry is picked up on the last day of the week.  Snacks are to be brought in the first day of the following week.  Laundry consists of wash cloths, polishing cloths, aprons and towels used in the classroom.

The following snack list provides suggestions of appropriate items; other items are welcome.

Fruit:  apples, oranges, pears, bananas, seasonal berries

Vegetables:  cucumbers, red / green peppers, broccoli, cauliflower  

Other: crackers, cheese, yogurt

Due to choking hazards, parents are asked to avoid bringing grapes, carrots and celery.

BIRTHDAYS

Birthdays are a simple celebration in the classroom.  Parents are welcome to bring in a special treat for the occasion (e.g. cupcakes, cookies).
Parents are also asked to send a picture of the child for each year of their age.  These will be returned at the end of the day.  

For those students whose birthdays are missed due to the summer holidays, their birthdays will be celebrated on or close to the same day in June.

CONCERNS / QUESTIONS

It is important that communication between parents and Directresses be as open as possible.  Please feel free to contact the Directresses of your child’s classroom with any questions or concerns.

LUNCH BAG POLICY FOR FULL DAY PROGRAM

Full Day students are required to bring their lunch daily. The lunch bag must be clearly labeled with the child’s name. If your child attends full days at Montessori, you are required to read and sign the “Lunch Bag Policy” provided to you and submit it to a Directress. Please note the guidelines include only healthy foods, therefore we ask for your cooperation in not sending candy or sweets and ensuring a healthy, balanced meal. 
OUTDOOR PLAY AND QUIET TIME

After lunch and outdoor play time, Full Day students have a quiet time or nap on cots provided by the school. 

Your child’s pillow which you provide for quiet time must be stored in a separate bag for hygienic purposes. Please provide a cloth bag large enough for your child’s provided pillow and blanket for daily storage.

YOUR CHILD’S FIRST DAY OF SCHOOL

To help your child make the initial separation, remember the following hints.

Before school opens:


Share in the excitement of school i.e. tell him/her some of the things they might expect to see and do


Visit the school to help the child get familiarized

On the actual day:


Say a short goodbye at the door, even if there is anxiety


Give a word of reassurance to him / her


Be on time for pick-up

